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Abstract: CRITFC has been sampling salmonids to estimate age, length at age, and stock composition at the Bonneville Dam since 1985, though steelhead only since 2004.  In recent years, genetics samples have also been collected.  Since 2006 we have also been PIT tagging fish sampled, and in 2009 using Columbia Basin Accords funding, PIT tagged 2399 steelhead between April 21 and October 21, one third with 20.0 mm tags and the remainder with standard 12.5 mm tags and tracked them upstream.  Since these steelhead are still in the system, results are preliminary.  We observed little difference between tag type performance so we plan to discontinue 20.0 mm tags.  Over 99% of passing PIT tagged steelhead were detected at mainstem dams.  Thus far, the estimated percentage of steelhead reaching McNary Dam is 66.6%, with 45.3% reaching Lower Granite, 9.6% reaching Priest Rapids, and 6.3% reaching Wells Dam.  The percentage reaching the Snake River steadily increased over the sampling period at Bonneville Dam from less than 20% to over 70%.  The above Priest Rapids component peaked at just under 20% in late August.  This project was hampered by sampling restrictions imposed by the Fish Passage Operations and Maintenance (FPOM) committee that greatly reduced sample sizes during peak run periods.  During three weeks in August, only 376 steelhead (15.5% of our sample) represented over 271,000 steelhead (44.9% of the run).  During one week 3.6% of the run migrated, no sampling was allowed.  Analysis of Chinook salmon previously PIT tagged as juveniles indicate that the trap configuration imposed by FPOM in 2009 is heavily biased towards jacks.  There is insufficient data to indicate what other Chinook biases may be present, or if there are trap biases affecting steelhead.   However, these trap biases, as well as low sample sizes during peak migration periods suggest results from this study should be used with caution.  CRITFC, TAC, and PSC are urging changes in trap configuration and operations in 2010. 
